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PUBLIC HEARING REPORT 
 

TO:   Regional Board of Directors 
 
FROM:   Bill Dickey, Electoral Area D 
 
HEARING DATE: February 18, 2020 
 
RE: Public Hearing on Fraser Valley Regional District Electoral Area E and H Zoning 

Amendment Bylaw 1547, 2019 
 
 
 
A Public Hearing was held for Fraser Valley Regional District Electoral Area E and H Zoning Amendment 
Bylaw 1547, 2019 on February 18, 2020 at 7:05 p.m., in the Columbia Valley Community Centre at 1202 
Kosikar Road, Lindell Beach. 
 
Prior to the public hearing, Director Dixon introduced the bylaw amendment and provided context about 
the meeting format. Julie Mundy, Planner 1, gave a brief PowerPoint presentation about the purpose and 
intent of Bylaw No. 1547, 2019. An informal public information meeting followed the presentation. 
 
There were approximately 45 members of the public present. 
 
Members of the Regional Board present were: 

Bill Dickey, Director, Area D, Chairperson 
Taryn Dixon, Director, Area H 
Orion Engar, Director, Area E 
  

Members of the Fraser Valley Regional District staff present were: 
 Graham Daneluz, Director of Planning & Development 
 Julie Mundy, Planner 1 
   
Chairperson Bill Dickey called the Public Hearing to order at 7:03 p.m. The hearing was convened pursuant 
to Part 14 – Division 3 of the Local Government Act in order to consider Fraser Valley Regional District 
Zoning Amendment Bylaw 1547, 2019. In accordance with subsections 1, 2, and 3 of Section 466, the time 
and place of the public hearing was advertised in the February 12th and February 14th editions of the 
Chilliwack Progress newspaper.  
 
Bylaw 1547, 2019 
 
Chairperson Bill Dickey stated that the purpose of Bylaw 1547, 2019 is to amend the text of Zoning Bylaw 
No. 66, 1976 to 1) provide definitions for Cannabis, Cannabis Dispensary, and Cannabis Production Facility, 
and 2) to prohibit Cannabis Dispensary and Cannabis Production Facility uses in Electoral Area E and H. 
 
Chairperson Dickey acknowledged there were two written submissions for Bylaw No. 1547, 2019 provided 
in advance of the meeting. The Chairperson noted the written comments were available at the public 
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hearing for viewing and would be included in the public hearing record. Also received were two written 
comments emailed to Director Dixon prior to the start of the public meeting. As these comments were 
received prior to the Public Hearing, they will form part of the public record. All written comments received 
prior to the Public Hearing are attached as Appendix “A”. 
 
Nine oral comments were provided. Oral comments are summarized below in the order which they were 
provided: 
 
1) Steve Croner, 1000B Columbia Valley Road, Area H   
Mr. Croner stated he is in support of cannabis cultivation and processing in Columbia Valley. He stated 
people should be able to grow indoors. He added there should be a happy medium, perhaps with property 
size limits and setbacks to allow for indoor growing.  
 
2) Toby Fleenor, 41627 Henderson Road, Area H    
Mr. Fleenor stated he is in support of the bylaw. 
 
3) Cameron Fortin        
Mr. Fortin stated he supports cannabis production. He stated he was diagnosed with diabetes 15 years ago 
and grows high CBD organic cannabis to help with the pain. He adds the medicine is beneficial is it 
increases insulin absorption. Mr. Fortin stated cannabis producers should be allowed everywhere, and that 
it is against human rights to prohibit it. He adds that odour should not be a reason for prohibition as 
Chilliwack as other odours such as manure that are allowed.  
 
4) Klaus Waldhor, 1426 Frost Road, Area H     
Mr. Waldhor states he is opposed to odour and light issues associated with cannabis. He states it is an issue 
when many people are impacted by the actions of a few. Mr. Waldhor stated he is opposed to cannabis 
activities until smell issues are addressed. 
 
5) Jacqueline Fleenor, 41627 Henderson Ave, Area H    
Ms. Fleenor stated she supports cannabis production in the area. She stated there is no industry in the area 
and that local jobs are needed.  She added the criminal element can be controlled if cannabis is regulated. 
 
6) Francis Struys, 814 Iverson Road, Area H     
Mr. Struys stated he is in favour of cannabis production. He noted that Health Canada can address odours 
through regulation. He stated that indoor controlled environments can do a better job at controlling 
odours than outdoor production; if odour is the concern, then indoor production should be supported. Mr. 
Struys concluded that people with small lots should have the oppourtunity to make a living with the crops 
they choose. 
 
7) Morne Van Der Watt, 1291 Columbia Valley Road, Area H 
Mr. Van Der Watt stated that this is a sticky issue.  He would like to see a system to process applications and 
work with applicants rather than a simple yes or no answer. Mr. Van Der Watt believes one solution is to 
have a cannabis board to review items with an open agenda. He stated odour is not a huge concern when 
buildings are constructed properly. Mr. Van Der Watt added there have been bad experiences with 
cannabis. He believes that shutting down the industry will promote criminality, and that we need a middle 
approach to the issue. 
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8) Heidi Struys, 814 Iverson Road, Area H
Ms. Struys stated she has lived in the ALR for most of her life. She stated she is in favour of all types of
farming and does not believe farming should be limited based on building type. Ms. Struys added that all
farms have odour and noise, and stated that we should not specify types of farming that we do not like.

9) Marianne C., 915 Iverson Road, Area H
Ms. C. stated ALRJand is farm land, and that people should be able to farm whatever they like.

The Chairperson asked three times for comments. Hearing no further comments, the public hearing for
Bylaw 1547, 2019 was concluded.

The Chairperson concluded the meeting at 7:20 p.m.

We, the undersigned, certify these Public Hearing minutes as correct.

Respectfully submitted,

Bill Dickey, Chairperson

Digitally signed by

^^ ^t^^-.Date: 2020.03.04
15:01:42-08'00'

Julie Mundy, Recorder
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Taryn, this is by no means directed at you. I think you work hard on our behalf in 
a system that wants problems to just go away on their own. I think there will be a 
price to pay down the road for that approach, either by all of us, or through a tax 
revolt, or through unlawful activity, but someone has to start actually dealing with 
the issues we face. Adding the Pandora’s Box of issues that cannabis production 
would bring, well I think the regional district has demonstrated that they don’t 
have the will or the capacity to tackle those.  
 
Respectfully 
 
Tim & Cheryl Rivers 





2

*possible noise from fans  
*who would be able to grow, ie. can people with criminal records have a legal grow op?  
 
Thanks for hosting this!  
 
 
-----Original Message-----  
From: Taryn Dixon <tdixon@fvrd.ca>  
To:   
Sent: Fri, Feb 14, 2020 6:02 pm  
Subject: Re: Cannabis Zoning  
 
Thanks Karen . If you can’t attend but want to provide formal feedback. You are welcome to 
email me. The proposed zoning basically does not allow for Large scale production, processing 
and retail sales. If it is approved and someone wants to put in a large scale production facility 
they would need to apply for rezoning and then the neighbours would have an opportunity for 
input.  
 
Enjoy the weekend and Happy Family Day.  
Taryn  
 
Taryn Dixon  
FVRD Director, Area H  
604 819 7000  
Sent from my iPad  
 
 
 

 


